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If someone needs representation for a legal issue, they might 
wonder about the difference between a lawyer and an attorney. 
Furthermore, if there are differences between the two, they might 
be unsure as to which one they need in a particular situation. 

The short answer is that in the U.S., "lawyer" and "attorney" are 
effectively legal synonyms, according to Stuart I. Teicher, an 
adjunct professor at Georgetown Law and lead educator for Teicher 
Professional Growth, which provides continuing legal education to 
attorneys. 

A practitioner may choose a term to describe themselves such as 
an attorney, counselor or lawyer, but it's more about personal 
preference or to convey a sense of what they work on rather than 
any legal distinction about their services, Teicher says. 

[Related:How Do Lawyers Bill Their Time?]

The Unsupported Distinction

Some claim that an "attorney" is licensed to practice law and 
therefore can represent clients, while "lawyer" describes someone 
who graduated from law school with a juris doctorate degree but 
does not have a license to practice law. Still others argue that 
"attorney" refers to a practitioner who works in court while a 
lawyer's practice is limited to dispensing general legal advice. 

It's hard to find support for either of those assertions. 

https://cdc1c-plus-advance.route53.lexis.com/api/document?collection=news&id=urn:contentItem:6BXX-1931-JCKG-J187-00000-00&context=1530671
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Both standard English dictionaries (such as Merriam-Webster) and 
the preeminent Black's Law Dictionary treat the terms as 
equivalents. The U.S. Department of Labor uses lawyer and 
attorney synonymously. 

Most significantly, states themselves -- as well as the American 
Bar Association and state bar associations -- often use both 
terms to describe a licensed member of their bars. They make no 
distinction between the terms in laws, court rules, member 
databases and other documents. 

A Historical Reason for the Difference?

Historically, people with some familiarity with the law would act 
as others' legal representatives. These representatives were 
known as "attorneys-in-fact," while the few formally trained in 
law were "attorneys at law." (This distinction continues today.) 

In another aspect in the history of law, lawyers could become 
practitioners either by attending law school or studying the law 
and working as an apprentice for an attorney. 

Thus in the past, these distinctions may have been significant 
because they reflected different ways one became a legal 
representative. 

However, even if that were the case, it is now a largely moot 
point. Now almost every state requires that its attorneys have 
gone to law school. Only four states -- California, Vermont, 
Virginia and Washington -- still allow people to become lawyers 
without having done so. 

Accordingly, while not all J.D.s are lawyers, almost every lawyer 
has a J.D. 

[Related:What Does Hiring a Lawyer Cost?]

Potential Reasons for Wrongly Categorizing Lawyers by Type

The British legal system splits its counsel between solicitors 
and barristers. Solicitors give clients legal advice, while 
barristers represent clients during trials. Solicitors and 
barristers receive specific training for their respective roles. 

Some may assume there's a similar distinction in American courts, 
but that's incorrect. 

https://www.merriam-webster.com/thesaurus/lawyer
https://www.bls.gov/ooh/legal/lawyers.htm#tab-2
https://www.americanbar.org/groups/public_education/resources/public-information/what-is-a-lawyer-/
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If an American lawyer represents a client in court, they become 
the client's "attorney of record." But, again, that would apply 
to someone who describes themselves on a business card as an 
attorney or a lawyer. 

With only a handful of exceptions, an American licensed attorney 
can take any case in their jurisdiction. And while lawyers may 
focus on one type of practice, such as trial litigation, they are 
not required to do so. 

For example, in Hawaii, the state license to practice law says 
that the applicant "is hereby licensed to practice in all the 
courts of the State of Hawai'i as an attorney, counselor and 
solicitor." The Hawaiian court rules alternate between the use of 
attorney and lawyer, and the rules specifically state that there 
is no requirement for a lawyer to be certified as a specialist in 
any field of law. 

[Related:What Does It Take for an Attorney to Be Disbarred?]

Why It Matters

There are strict rules as to when legal professionals describe 
their work and their status as licensed attorneys. Other legal 
professionals, such as paralegals and notaries, cannot describe 
themselves as lawyers. Attorneys with licenses in one state are 
limited in terms of the work they can do in another state. If 
they exceed those limits, that's the unauthorized practice of law 
-- which in some states is a crime. 

Moreover, licensed practitioners must abide by a code of conduct. 
They have requirements to maintain their licenses. If they fail 
to meet those standards, they can be held accountable by the 
state bar or through malpractice litigation. None of that would 
likely apply to someone who wasn't licensed. 

Instead, an individual who followed the legal advice of a lawyer 
-- who turned out to be unlicensed J.D. -- might be able to sue 
them for fraud or another civil claim. And depending on the 
jurisdiction, the J.D.-holder might be prosecuted. 

Given that, non-licensed J.D.s shouldn't rely on a legal 
technicality in their jurisdiction to call themselves lawyers and 
override the common understandings held outside and within the 
legal profession, according to Teicher. 

https://law.usnews.com/law-firms/advice/articles/what-is-litigation
https://www.courts.state.hi.us/docs/court_rules/rules/rsch.pdf
https://law.usnews.com/law-firms/advice/articles/what-does-it-take-for-an-attorney-to-be-disbarred
https://money.usnews.com/careers/best-jobs/paralegal
https://law.usnews.com/law-firms/advice/articles/how-to-sue-someone


Attorney vs. Lawyer: What's the Difference?

Page 4 of 6

When an unlicensed J.D. is describing themselves as a lawyer, 
they do so at their peril, Teicher says. 

"Maybe there was some distinction at some point, and all these 
phrases have interesting origins," he says. "But when people hear 
'lawyer' today, they think you're licensed. End of story." 
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